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Dear Parents 

Staffing News 
You may have noticed something a little different about Mrs Gill recently. No – 
she hasn’t been eating too many mince pies! Mrs Gill is an expectant mother… 
and there’s not just one little blessing, but two! Twins! 

It’s fairly early days but we will keep you informed of her plans for 
maternity leave once we know more. In the meantime I’m sure you will 
join me in celebrating her special news. 

Education News 
In these uncertain times, you may be interested to know that all school leaders have recently 
attended training on The Prevent Duty. This is a statutory duty that all schools have to prevent 
extremism or radicalisation within our community. It involves staff building resilience and critical 
thinking in our pupils, having strong Safeguarding policies and empowering pupils to combat 
extremist materials. This includes all kinds of extremisms for example Islamist, or Far Right / 
Nationalistic values – any form of vocal or active opposition to the fundamental British values of: 

x Individual liberty 
x Democracy 
x The rule of law 
x Tolerance of those of different faiths and beliefs 
x Mutual respect 

At Trent, we aim to create a happy, secure Christian environment in which children 
can grow in confidence and independence. I think it’s worth quoting Tom Fletcher, 
who was the British Ambassador to Lebanon (August 2015) when he said:  
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The message from Christ Church is that only ‘radical loving’ can beat ‘radical hatred’ 
and we remain inspired by Christ in our commitment to build a safe, loving and  
              tolerant society. 

Survey News  
Thank you to those parents who took the time to complete our Parents’ Survey and to hand it back 
to the Office. I have read every single one of them! 

Results of the Pupil Surveys, completed just before the half term break, 
will be published in full on the website soon. Some of their comments 
were amusing, but my personal favourite said:  
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for who you are, if you can perform then you get the chance to. If you are really good at writing then 
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You can read more about how 

we approach this in school on 

our website: 

http://trentceprimaryschool.co
.uk/about-us/ 

 

“I like seeing my 
friends everyday!” 

“You get to find 
out what you’re 

good at!” 
Trying new things.. 

http://www.trentceprimaryschool.co.uk/


Friendly and 
approachable staff 

In total, we received 91 surveys, representing nearly 44% of the pupils in school. Each response is 
therefore just above 1% in the results below. All numbers below are % of 91 responses. 

   

  One of the strengths of Trent, I believe, is the open communication between school and 
 parents and I’m delighted in the huge vote of confidence in school these results represent.       
.   Thank you for the very many supportive comments, too.  

Positive points could be summarised as: 

9 A caring, family school 
9 Strong Christian values 
9 Excellent teaching and strong academics 
9 Good communication through the Office 
9 The children are safe and happy 

Your suggestions for ways that we can improve           
are very helpful too: 

o An annual iCal or similar electronic calendar of school events 
o No more sugary treats, please! More lunch! 
o Netball teams and more competitive events 
o Parents’ informal coffee mornings 
o More pets/ animals in school … but HOMEWORK was clearly the most contentious subject! 

Parents’ Survey 2015(Please note that, due to 

rounding, sometimes totals do not make 100)                     
Strongly 

agree Agree 
TOTAL 

Positive 
response 

Neither 
agree nor 
disagree 

Disagree 

1 My child is happy at this school 73 26 99 0 1 
2 My child feels safe at this school 77 22 99 1 0 
3 My child makes good progress at 

this school 60 36 96 3 1 

4 My child is well looked after at this 
school 69 30 99 1 0 

5 My child is taught well at this school 64 32 98 1 2 
6 My child receives appropriate 

homework for their age 40 44 84 11 3 

7 This school ensures that pupils are 
well-behaved 60 37 97 2 1 

8 This school deals effectively with 
bullying 36 44 80 18 1 

9 This school is well led and managed 76 22 98 2 0 
10 This school responds well to any 

concerns I raise 49 46 95 4 0 

11 I receive valuable information from 
the school about my child’s 
progress 

52 42 94 4 2 

12 My child benefits from homework in 
the holidays 28 28 56 19 24 

Really good 
communication  

A family school, 
where every child 

is valued 

Love and 
friendship are 
clearly strong 

values 

Committed teachers and 
staff who have children’s 
best interests at heart. 

Everyone is 
so kind! 

Great selection of 
after school 

activities 



Q12 It is clear that homework in the half term and end-of-term holidays is difficult for many families. 
In consequence, in future this will be optional. 

Q6 The weekly homework is also causing tensions at home in some cases. Teaching staff agree that 
we don’t want you to persevere with homework that causes upset. Just stop and write a note on the 
pieces of work. In many classes, children have a choice of homework and some pupils are doing ALL 
3 pieces instead of just 1. This is not expected. Also, if you know that there is too much for your child 
please talk with the classteacher. There is no shame in this – you may have a wealth of other 
experiences equally important! The teacher or TA will let you know if your child is ‘falling behind’ as 
a result. 

Q8 When asked if the school deals effectively with bullying, many parents selected ‘Neither agree 
or disagree’ and wrote that they had no experience to 
draw on. However, this response still concerns me as 
clearly parents are less confident in our approach. I 
decided to do a ‘spot check’ of a few children in after 
school clubs and in the lunch hall. Although children could 
clearly articulate experiences when they remember 
someone who wasn’t well behaved, when I asked about 
bullying, I was told again and again that it wasn’t 
happening to them or to anyone they knew. Everyone 
who works with our children, the lunchtime staff and I see 
well behaved children. Yes- there are disagreements and 
the personalities of some children certainly ‘clash’ with 
others but these are all dealt with fairly and with 
reconciliation. Nevertheless, School Council will be taking 
up this mission for me in the Spring Term - to find out 

what the children really think and to report back! 

In the meantime, please encourage your child to tell an adult in school when they are upset. When 
we know, we can act and we WILL!  

Snapshots of Lunchtime: Whilst in the school hall at lunchtime 
last week, I also ‘snapped’ a few photos of lunch to give you an 
idea of what’s on offer.  

The salad bar has a changing selection each day, children can 
have as much of this as they would like. There is a choice of hot 
meals, one vegetarian, and a choice of ‘afters’ in this case either 
fruit salad or yogurt or cheese and biscuits. A bread basket is 
always available too and water is on the tables.  
Children have a portion size dictated by Barnet catering. They have lots to eat of a 

variety of foods in a balanced meal.  The Juniors have more than 
the Infants, by the way. I know they are hungry by 3.15pm                                                                  
– it’s along time from lunch when                                                                   

you have a small tummy.                

Big Foot Arts helped us think 
about how to ‘do the right 
thing’ and tell on a bully. We 
had a BRILLIANT assembly and 
a whole day of workshops. It 
was seriously good fun!  



The Christmas Fayre – wasn’t it fun? The choir sang beautifully and 
there were very many visitors. Mrs Ring and I took a lot of NOTES at 
the door so, hopefully, we can raise enough money for new Hall 

curtains! In total we raised £2600. Thank you to everyone who 
came along and thank you, especially to those who ran stalls, spent 
money AND THEN tidied up!  

 

Thank you for supporting the 3 consecutive Fridays of dressing up in 
preparation for the Fayre.  (You may be relieved to know that there 

are far fewer Costume days in the rest of the school year!) The money we raised 
on Children in Need Friday allowed us to support the North London Hospice too.  
They wrote to me expressing their gratitude recently. 

 

Chess Tournament 

Last week we played a chess tournament with a boy and a girl 
representative from each class from Year 3 to Year 6.  

From Jamie in Y5:�^���/�v���š�Z�����(�]�Œ�•�š���Œ�}�µ�v�����Á�����‰�o���Ç�������ï���}�š�Z���Œ�•���(�Œ�}�u���}�µ�Œ�����o���•�•��
and the points were totalled. If you won, then you played the winner of 

your partner class (Year 3 vs Year 4 and Year 5 vs Year 6). The overall 

champions then played a Grand Final. It 

was a tense competition. I need to 

concentrate and think hard. I needed a 

good strategy to plan out the next moves 
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Many thanks to Tim (who arranged and organised the whole 
event) with very capable help from Sophie in Year 6 who was our 
adjudicator. 

We hope to have a repeat in the Spring Term, in the meantime if 
your talents lie in a different direction, look out for Trent’s Got Talent on Thursday 17th December. 



To continue our focus on E-safety… 
Although this is essentially an advertising statement, it contains some handy tips and reminders:  

Preparing to use new gadgets that may be given as gifts this Christmas.  

It is extremely important to make sure you prepare your child if you are going to buy them any phone or 
gadget where they can access the internet, like you would buy them a helmet for a bike there are ways of 
keeping them safe whilst online. Preparing yourself as well as your children is probably a good idea when 
purchasing these gadgets. Make sure you read up on the gadget and find out what dangers there are, for 
example if it’s a mobile there are precautions you can take with your service provider creating blocks on 

the types of content your child can view, you can also contact your internet provider and find out about the 
parental guidance controls that are available. Find out about the different types of social media and apps 
that your child may be using, talk to them about them and discuss how they should act online, make sure 
they are aware that people can see everything you post online and the importance of being friendly. Also 
discuss to them age restrictions, depending on the age of your child they will be accessing different sites 

and apps, remember that the age restrictions on sites such as Facebook are there for a reason. You 
should also talk to them about the importance of privacy settings, it may also be a good idea for you to 
look into these yourself also, and how to keep things private (Check out the Gooseberry Planet website 

and YouTube page for instructional videos on this). 

Warning your child about the dangers of the internet is important and if you feel that you may be 
unequipped to inform your child properly get your school to join Gooseberry School.  We have 3 apps 

Gooseberry Student, Gooseberry Teacher and Gooseberry Parent.  They are all available online and on 
the app store and Gooseberry Student, it will help teach your child about potential online dangers, through 

a game, whilst you watch on the parallel monitoring app which has helpful hints and tips for you. 

 

Christmas Nativity Show 
If you have been along to the Christmas Nativity Show this week, you will 
know how very charming it is. More photos in the last Newsletter of the 
year but a big “Well done!” to all Year3, Year 2 and Year 1 for a fabulous 
performance. 
 
 
I look forward to seeing many of you at the up and coming Christmas events. 
With my best wishes, 
 
 
 
!"#$%&'(#)$*+",&&-$
 
Dates attached 
Please see STOP PRESS below 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://app.mail-magic.co.uk/link/21429/6286380/474055
http://app.mail-magic.co.uk/link/21429/6286380/474055
http://app.mail-magic.co.uk/link/21429/6286380/474056


 
Your thoughts and prayers… 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Many of you may know David Reavell, a valuable Governor of Trent and former parent. He 
spoke with affection of the family-feel of our school at the New Parents’ Cheese and Wine 
at Church House most recently. You may have heard that he has been very ill.  
 
I am sorry to bring you the sad news that died yesterday evening in hospital. Please hold 
his wife Ann, and their sons James and William, in your prayers at this difficult time. 
I am comforted by the words of Rev Richard James: 
 
We give thanks for David’s example of faith, love, and witness to His 
Saviour, and for his valuable work as a governor (and former parent). In 
the face of our mortality we hold on (with David) to our glorious hope in 
Christ, 
  
“Give us grace to cast away the works of darkness, now in the time of this 
mortal life, in which your Son Jesus Christ came to us in great humility, 
that on the last day, when he shall come again in his glorious majesty, we 
may rise to the life immortal.”  
 
(from the Collect for the First Sunday of Advent). 
 
As many staff will want to join friend and family at David’s funeral, it is likely that there 
will be a change in school arrangements that day. As soon as we know more, I will let you 
know.  

 

 

 

 



 

A Time to be Born and a Time to Die !

For everything there is a season, and a time for every matter under heaven:  

a time to be born, and a time to die; 
a time to plant, and a time to pluck up what is planted; 
a time to kill, and a time to heal; 
a time to break down, and a time to build up; 
a time to weep, and a time to laugh; 
a time to mourn, and a time to dance; 
a time to throw away stones, and a time to gather stones together; a time to 
embrace, and a time to refrain from embracing; 
a time to seek, a time to lose; 
a time to keep, and a time to throw away; 
a time to tear, and a time to sew; 
a time to keep silence, and a time to speak; 
a time to love, and a time to hate; 
a time for war, and a time for peace.  

Bible: The Book of Ecclesiastes 3: 1-8  

 

 

 

Nothing Can Separate Us From the Love 
of God !

Who shall separate us from the love of 
Christ? Shall tribulation, or distress, or 
persecution, or famine, or nakedness, or 
peril, or sword...? 
Nay in all these things we are more than 
conquerors through him that loved us. 
For I am persuaded that neither death, 
nor life, nor angels, nor principalities, 
nor powers, nor things present, nor 
things to come,  

Nor height, nor depth, nor any other 
creature, shall be able to separate us 
from the love of God, which is in Christ 
Jesus Our Lord. 

Bible: St Paul, Romans 8: 35-39 


